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The first session in the Nevada Crisis Response System Virtual Summit webinar series drew over 100 
attendees representing all of Nevada’s 17 counties. Participants included behavioral health policy board 
members, local elected officials, regional behavioral health coordinators, hospital personnel, law 
enforcement and state of Nevada employees. The following panelists participated in the Webinar: Dr. 
Stephanie Woodard, State Mental Health Authority, Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS); 
Brandon Cassinelli, Embedded Resource Officer, Reno Police Department; Grant Denton, Operations 
Manager, Downtown Reno Partnership and  Executive Director, Karma Box Project, Inc.; Senator Julia 
Ratti; and Sandy Stamates, Executive Director, National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) Northern 
Nevada. 

Kelly Marschall with Social Entrepreneurs, Inc. (SEI), welcomed participants to the series and shared the 
objectives for the webinar, which included a review of Nevada’s progress to date in a Crisis Care 
Initiative, orienting participants to best practices and national guidelines, and providing a peer 
perspective on Crisis Care as a system. Ms. Marschall provided an overview of the Crisis Response Model 
and thanked RI International, who are national leaders in this work. Participants were shown a video 
called “It’s Been a Bad Day,” which describes how the model is transforming crisis services. 

Dr. Stephanie Woodard presented on Nevada’s progress towards national best practices. Dr. Woodard 
explained that in most localities there is an overdependence on emergency care and jails for behavioral 
health care where individuals are provided care in isolation rather than in an environment that is warm, 
welcoming, and can provide compassionate care along with problem solving to discuss the types of 
issues that led to their crisis. She presented a snapshot of Nevada data related to the number of 
individuals who are in emergency rooms waiting for behavioral health services and explained how there 
are Nevadans in the system without an adequate assessment and referral to the most appropriate level 
of care. She noted the disparity related to insurance status and access to adequate care; the vast 
majority of individuals waiting for inpatient admission in Nevada are uninsured (54%).  

Dr. Woodard also discussed the impact of COVID-19 on mental health in Nevada, sharing that in the 
week of May 28 through June 2, 2020, the percent of Nevadans with symptoms of anxiety disorder or 
depressive disorder was three times greater than the same time period last year. She explained that this 
is a call to action for all of us to make sure we are continuing to build systems that are responsive during 
these critical times. In Nevada, services are currently reactive and often only available to those in 
greatest need. Part of the goal for this webinar series is to look at what an ideal crisis system is, and Dr. 
Woodard explained the planning process and work that has been done to date in supporting a Crisis 
Response System. Central to this process has been the Regional Behavioral Health Coordinators, who 
are working on assets and gaps mapping which will be presented in the final session of this series.  

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GWZKW8PLIgQ
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Nevada’s Crisis Continuum is going from fragmented to integrated, to include a fully funded Crisis Call 
Center with 24/7 mobile crisis teams and the ability to schedule access to same day/next day 
appointments as well as full participation in OpenBeds. Crisis stabilization centers should be designed 
with a living room model and use peers to assist individuals. The goal for this series is to ensure that we 
are taking in as much information as we can as a state so we know where we’ve been, where we are 
now and use all of that information and lessons learned from other states to help develop what 
Nevada’s road map looks like at the statewide and regional level to develop plans for policy and 
financing to continue to build out a crisis continuum of care. 

Panelists described their in-person immersion experience in Phoenix, Arizona, including why they went 
and what they learned. Officer Brian Cassinelli shared that there is going to be a big change in culture for 
first responders with regard to how they are addressing individuals and getting them connected with 
where they need to be. He added that this is not going to be an “overnight” change, and he learned that 
there were growing pains and a need to trust the process. Grant Denton expressed that he wished they 
could have stayed longer and watch the interactions during the experience, because it is run by peers, 
demonstrating that there is a lot of relationship building and trust building which can be a solution for 
crisis.  

Senator Ratti expressed that it was great to see something working with a group of people in real time 
and acknowledged that if we are going to move toward this new system we have to see this collectively 
where we can invest and how we can do better, which is a big leap of faith. All of the stakeholders have 
to say first that they believe it can be done and second that we can do it, and then work together 
through the bumps and keep moving forward. 

Dr. Woodard added that one of the things that was made clear during the immersion was the idea that 
they didn’t just build it and allow it to remain static. Rather, there was a continuous refinement process 
based on what was working and what wasn’t that included valued input from individuals who were 
utilizing the services. 

Sandy Stamates shared her experience with a family member who was taken to jail rather than given 
appropriate care and shared her hopes for Nevada, which include a crisis care center where individuals 
can walk in and get the help they need right away and not have a mental health crisis become 
criminalized. She also expressed a need for a system so police officers have an easier way to help 
someone in crisis by taking them to a place where they can get help.  

The webinar concluded with a question and answer session. Questions included whether the crisis care 
model would include intervention and referral for persons experiencing addiction and it was answered 
that this is for any individual experiencing any kind of crisis and this is a “no wrong door” approach. This 
is a critical component because law enforcement will know that no matter who they bring, the answer is 
never “no.” 

Another participant noted that there are several locations, especially in the rural and frontier areas 
where there are no local behavioral health services, such as in Eureka and Carlin. Panelists responded 
that the state is currently working to build up the resources and the final summit will include a 
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presentation on assets and gaps throughout Nevada. Another question was asked related to financing 
the Phoenix model, which will be discussed in the next webinar.  

Many panelists and attendees expressed a desire throughout the webinar to address behavioral health 
care in Nevada with the same fervor and attention as the COVID-19 pandemic. There was a brief 
discussion about how the pandemic has allowed licensing reciprocity under crisis standards of care as 
well as increased the ability and utilization of telehealth, and we need to look into how we can 
implement policies in the long term. 

Participants were encouraged to complete the evaluation that was sent following the webinar. 


